PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, July 24, 2007

Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, July 24, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman

Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Kenneth A. Tavares

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Swearing-In Ceremony

Town Manager Mark Sylvia introduced Town Clerk Larry Pizer, who would preside over the traditional swearing-in ceremony for the Police and Fire Departments’ officer promotions.  Mr. Sylvia noted that he and the Board very much enjoy these ceremonial events, where they have the opportunity to recognize these dedicated employees who encounter dangerous and difficult situations in the course of their work on behalf of the Town. 

Police Chief Robert Pomeroy introduced the following officers receiving promotion, providing a brief service and educational history for each: Lieutenant Antonio Gomes, Sergeant Anthony DiAngelo, and Sergeant Paul Higgins.

Mr. Pizer led the officers through the oath of service and swore them in to their new rank within the Police Department.

Fire Chief James Pierson introduced the following seven firefighters receiving promotion, providing a brief service and educational history for each: Steven Adams, Jerome Hart, Nathan R. Torrance, Jeremiah Richmond, Jason Pierce, Michael Roy, and John Joyce.

Mr. Pizer led the firefighters through the oath of service and swore them in to their new rank within the Fire Department.

Town Manager’s Report
Trip to Sister City Shichigahama, Japan – Mr. Sylvia explained that he, Chairman Quintal, and School Committee member Margie Burgess planned to travel as an official delegation to Plymouth’s sister city, Shichigahama, Japan, along with this year’s student exchange program.   

Ms. Burgess addressed the Board and reported that she and Assistant Superintendents Gary Maestas and Carol Young would lead the team of students on the 10-day trip to Japan.  Of the thirty-five students who applied, she said, the School Department could only select eleven to partake in the cross-cultural journey.  Ms. Burgess invited the students to stand and be recognized as she read their names: Chip Verens, Jacob Brelander, Thomas Bailey, Kayla Flaherty, Melissa Shepherd, Paul Aleck, Jennifer Shields, James Russell, Ashley O’Connell, Robin Groves, and Cohen Crosciati.

Manomet Boat Ramp – Mr. Sylvia detailed the reconstruction work that was recently completed at the Manomet boat ramp.   Mr. Sylvia noted that staff is very pleased with the quality of construction and reinforcement done on the ramp, consisting of a foot-and-a-half of marine-strength concrete supported by rebar and mesh.  The ramp, Mr. Sylvia reported, has experienced a significant amount of use since its completion, and the Town has received positive feedback from boaters.  

Chairman Quintal asked Mr. Sylvia to communicate his thanks and his compliments to David Gould, Environmental Manager, and Tim Routhier, Harbormaster, for their collaborative work on the project.
Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt 

· Loretta LaRoche Productions, 50 Court Street, Erik Christensen, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for July 28, 2007 from 6:30 p.m. to 11:30 p.m. for a Music Concert to be held at Memorial Hall. 
Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine and Malt License for Loretta LaRoche Productions.  Voted   5-0-0, approved. 

· Our House Services, 40 Russell Street, Linda Ducrot, requested a One Day Wine and Malt License for the following dates for dinner/wine tastings: 
July 27, 2007 
from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

July 28, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

August 3, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

August 4, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

August 10, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

August 11, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

August 17, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

August 18, 2007 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved eight One Day Wine and Malt Licenses for Our House Services.  Voted   5-0-0, approved. 

· Plymouth Antiquarian Society, 126 Water Street, Donna Curtin, requested a One Day Wine Only License for the following dates: 
August 18, 2007 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. for a Hedge House Gala Preview

August 24, 2007 from 6:30 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. for the Harlow House Gala

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a One Day Wine Only License for the Plymouth Antiquarian Society.  Voted   5-0-0, approved. 

New Director (Liquor)

· RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Road House, 22 Main Street, Colin Wilcox, Manager, requested the Board consider their application for a New Director in conjunction with their request for a New Stockholder.  Charles Talanian is the New Director.

The Board chose to postpone their decision on this matter until the public hearing on RK Restaurant Association’s Change of Stockholder takes place.  [See “Public Hearing – Change of Stockholder,” page 6.]

Change of Manager (Liquor)

· 99 Restaurant of Boston, LLC d/b/a 99 Restaurant & Pub, 21 Home Depot Drive requested a Change of Manager from Harold Kiley to Lynn Marcel.

Issuance of the above license is subject to the required background check.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Change of Manager (Liquor) for 99 Restaurant of Boston, LLC.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Innholder License (New)

· Chasmar House Bed and Breakfast, 106 Allerton Street, Kevin Good requested a New Innholder License.

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved an Innholder License (New) for Chasmar House Bed & Breakfast. Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Pledge of License (Liquor)

· North End Tavern, Inc. d/b/a North End Tavern, 213 Standish Avenue, Glen Fernandez, requested a Pledge of License to Hingham Institution for Savings, 55 Main Street, Hingham.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Pledge of License (Liquor) for North End Tavern, Inc.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle)

· South Shore Limousine, 2A-12 Marc Drive, Joseph Buono, requested a Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) License for:

ONE vehicle – 2002 Lincoln Town Car (four passenger vehicle)

The vehicle has been inspected by our Inspectional Services Department.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board approved a Vehicle for Hire (Vehicle) License for South Shore Limousine.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 

Administrative Notes

Right of Entry / 11 North Street – The Board authorized the Town Manager to enter into a Right of Entry and Indemnification Agreement with Plymouth Guild, Inc. for the Arts to allow for a clean up event and other activities as approved by the Town.  This agreement allows for the Plymouth Guild, Inc. for the Arts to enter 11 North Street prior to the buildings being conveyed and a ground lease being executed.  The term of the agreement will be for ninety days and the activities allowed will be upon specific notice to the Town and with approval of the Town Manager

Fall Town Meeting Warrant – The Board approved the opening of the warrant for the October 22, 2007 Fall Annual Town Meeting on Tuesday, July 31, 2007.  The warrant will close on Friday, August 10, 2007. 

Paving of Town Pier Roadway – The Board approved the Department of Public Works' request to expend $60,000 from the Off Street Parking Fund (Plymouth Village Parking Fund) for the milling and paving of the roadway around the Town Pier.   These funds are used for parking related uses, including facility construction, upon authorization from both the Selectmen and the Advisory and Finance Committee.  

Correction to Council on Aging Spending Cap – The Board increased the FY2008 spending cap in the Council on Aging revolving fund from the $500 approved under Article 3 at the June 9, 2007 annual town meeting to the original request amount of $5,000.  One of the zeros was inadvertently dropped in the motion for town meeting.  These funds are used for the sole purpose of activities/programs for the seniors.   

Acceptance of Easement / White Horse Beach Road – The Board accepted an easement at 27 White Horse Beach Road to maintain the existing retaining wall.  In addition, the Board reviewed the Release of All Claims against the Town from the owner of 27 White Horse Beach Road (Mr. John Weir). 

Temporary Borrowing – The Board approved the temporary borrowing of $5,060,000.00 with First Albany Capital at a coupon rate of 4.25%, as recommended by the Town Treasurer, for projects previously approved by the Board of Selectmen and Town Meeting. 

One Night Extension of Hours / Amplified Music – The Board extended the hours of Southers Marsh Golf Club’s Outdoor Amplified Music Permit from 11:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for one night only on July 28, 2007. 

Correction of Committee Term / Cotti – The Board extended the term of Allen Cotti for an additional year as a member of the West Plymouth Steering Committee.  Terms on the West Plymouth Steering Committee are three years in length, but a clerical error on the re-appointment list (B.O.S. meeting, July 10, 2007) mistakenly indicated a two-year term.  This administrative note will correct the oversight and fix Mr. Cotti’s term to the appropriate duration.

Correction of Committee Term / Gerhard – The Board extended the term of Wynn Gerhard for one more year as a member of the Plymouth Cultural Council to a term expiration date of June 30, 2008.  Terms on the Cultural Council are three years in length, and Ms. Gerhard was appointed in 2005 for only two years.  This administrative note will correct the oversight and fix Ms. Gerhard’s term to the appropriate duration.

Preservation Restriction / Pilgrim Hall (FATM 2005) – The Board approved and signed the Preservation Restriction between the Pilgrim Society and the Town of Plymouth pertaining to the Community Preservation grant of $250,000.00 for the rehabilitation and construction of handicap accessible access at Pilgrim Hall Museum (approved at Fall Town Meeting 2005, Article 9C).  Town Counsel has reviewed the Preservation Restriction and the Historic District Commission has given its approval and signed the document.  

Preservation Restriction / Pilgrim Hall (FATM 2006) – The Board approved and signed the Preservation Restriction between the Pilgrim Society and the Town of Plymouth pertaining to the Community Preservation grant of $190,000.00 for the for the rehabilitation and construction of handicap accessible access at Pilgrim Hall Museum (approved at Fall Town Meeting 2006, Article 17B).  Town Counsel has reviewed the Preservation Restriction and the Historic District Commission has given its approval and signed the document.  

Public Hearing – Change of Stockholder

Chairman Quintal opened a public hearing to hear the application for a New Stockholder from RK Restaurant Association, Inc. d/b/a T-Bones Roadhouse, 22 Main Street, Colin Wilcox, Manager.  Chairman Quintal noted that, in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, notice of this hearing was given and those wishing to speak on the matter were encouraged to attend the meeting.  

Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi confirmed that the owners of T-Bones Roadhouse had been notified to appear before the Board at this rescheduled hearing.

Chairman Quintal continued the hearing until 8:00 p.m., in the event that representatives for the restaurant were running late.  At 8:00 p.m., Chairman Quintal revisited the hearing, and no representatives from RK Restaurant Association, Inc. had arrived.  

On a motion by Selectman Tavares, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board voted to postpone the hearing for RK Restaurant Association, Inc.’s Change of Stockholder until August 7, 2007. 

Public Comment

Barry Meltzer, chairman of Plymouth’s No Place For Hate Committee (“NPFH”), reported on the Diversity Day event scheduled for Saturday, September 15th, 2007 at Plymouth’s Memorial State Park.  Initiated through a matching grant of $1,000 from the Anti-Defamation League and Blue Cross Blue Shield of Massachusetts, Mr. Meltzer explained, over 21 booths representing the increasing diversity of our population will be accompanied by music and performance.  The event, he said, is sponsored by Entergy, Crosswinds Golf Club, Winslow Tile & Stone, and NPFH.   Mr. Meltzer invited participation from Plymouth’s officials, citizens, and businesses.

James Benedict, a Leyden Street resident, referred to the Public Space Action Plan (formerly known as the Pilgrim Necklace) and asked if there were funds available to improve the condition of Burial Hill.   Mr. Benedict asked the Board to keep the historic cemetery at the top of the priority list.

Mr. Sylvia noted that there was a considerable amount of comment in the Public Space Action Plan report that simply was not covered in the public presentation.  While the plan outlined design improvements and subsequent costs, Mr. Sylvia explained, the next action steps have yet to be set into motion. 

Street Opening Regulations

Chairman Quintal announced that the DPW’s presentation on recently updated Street Opening Regulations had been postponed to August 7th, 2007.

Roads Advisory Committee Appointments

Mr. Sylvia referenced the former Private & Gravel Roads Committee that was formed to temporarily address road-related issues.  A subsequent, permanent Roads Advisory Committee was created by Town Meeting, Mr. Sylvia said, whose charge is to address, discuss, and provide recommendations on the classification and improvement of Plymouth’s roads.  Mr. Sylvia detailed the responsibilities and structure of the committee, and he noted that he planned to meet with DPW Director Roger Hammond and Planning Board member Larry Rosenblum to work on the transition between the previous and newly-formed committees. 

Chairman Quintal asked the residents applying for seats on the Roads Advisory Committee to address the Board for a brief interview. 

2 at-large resident seats available and 5 applicants

Dana Brandt

Francis Condon

Dan Gorman

Paul Hapgood

Leighton Price

Dana Brandt explained that, as a long-time resident of Manomet and the president of the Indian Brook Neighborhood Association (one of Plymouth’s oldest developments), he believes he is qualified to look at the Town’s unapproved roads from both sides of the equation.

Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Brandt what he believes is the first thing the Town should do to bring Plymouth’s road problems under control.  Mr. Brandt responded and conveyed his belief that an assessment and prioritization process would help the Town address its road issues as fairly as possible.  

Francis Condon outlined his experience as a longtime resident of South Plymouth and past president of the Twin Lakes Association (an area comprised completely of unpaved roads).  Mr. Condon stated that he has worked with the Town and DPW on several resident matters, and he recognized Plymouth’s expansive growth and the subsequent strains it places on Plymouth’s infrastructure.  

Dan Gorman noted his service as a member of the former Private & Gravel Roads Committee.  The former committee, he said, accomplished much, and he has waited for over a year for this Roads Advisory committee to follow-up on what he views as the unfair and unfinished business of the Town’s Snow & Ice Removal Plan.  

Selectman Tavares asked Mr. Gorman to identify his biggest contribution as a member of the former Private & Gravel Roads Committee.  Mr. Gorman responded that his most notable contributions were his work on the classification of roads and his vehement advocacy on behalf of Concord Street. 

Paul Hapgood, Precinct 9 Town Meeting Member, described his experiences as a spectator while attending 14 months worth of Private & Gravel Roads Committee meetings.  Mr. Hapgood explained that, when the issue of the Town’s rights to plow private roads came up some years ago, he and a group of like-minded citizens banded together, collected signatures, handed out leaflets, and helped to get the bylaw passed (allowing the Town to continue plowing the private roads within their Snow & Ice Removal plan).  Mr. Hapgood noted that he also inspired the recent voter initiative for Ballot Summaries (approved at Spring Town Meeting 2007). 

Leighton Price, a Halfway Pond resident, referenced his roads-related experience and explained that he has been working on a traffic peer review summary relating to the proposed A.D. Makepeace development.  Mr. Price said that he has prepared a re-analysis of the Draft EIR for the Makepeace project, representing a different perspective of the proposal’s impact on the surrounding neighborhoods and infrastructure.   In addition to holding several meetings with former DPW Director George Crombie to discuss the effects of salt runoff into local ponds, Mr. Price noted that he put together a report pertaining to Mast Road, ultimately contributing to it being designated as a rural conservation road.  He said that he would utilize his skill of careful and thorough analysis as a member of the Roads Advisory Committee.

Selectman Tavares expressed his belief that all of the applicants for the at-large seats had great qualities to bring to the committee.  Dana Brandt’s educational experience and background in finance, Selectman Tavares said, fits into the related-experience-required category, and he suggested that Mr. Brandt be considered for the third open seat (for which no one had previously applied).  No objections were made to this suggestion, and Mr. Brandt was considered for the third experience-required seat.

Because the inaugural terms for the two citizen-at-large seats were staggered between one and two years, Selectman Malaguti suggested that the two-year term be given to the applicant receiving the most votes.  No objections were made to this suggestion, and Chairman Quintal called for a vote for the two-year seat: 

Francis Condon
2 votes 
(Malaguti, Loewenberg)

Dan Gorman

1 vote

(Tavares)

Paul Hapgood

2 votes

(Quintal, Machado)

Leighton Price

5 votes

(Unanimous)

Chairman Quintal confirmed that the Board appointed Leighton Price to a citizen at-large seat on the Roads Advisory Committee, for a two-year term expiring June 30, 2009.  He then called for a vote for the second at-large, one-year seat:


Francis Condon
3 votes

(Quintal, Malaguti, Loewenberg)


Dan Gorman

1 vote

(Tavares)


Paul Hapgood

1 vote

(Machado)

Chairman Quintal confirmed that the Board appointed Francis Condon to a citizen at-large seat on the Roads Advisory Committee, for a one-year term expiring June 30, 2008.

3 resident seats available, related experience required 

(3 applicants)

Al Anderson

Dana Brandt (interviewed with the at-large applicants)

Dan Roderigues

Chairman Quintal made note that applicant Al Anderson could not attend the meeting because he instructs a college-level course in construction and engineering on Tuesday evenings.  Chairman Quintal clarified that, in lieu of his appearance before the Board, Mr. Anderson provided a detailed résumé for the Board’s review prior to the meeting.

Dan Roderigues expressed enthusiasm for the opportunity to serve on the Roads Advisory Committee, noting that, while he resides on a gravel road, he believes the Town has made much better strides in improving the condition of its gravel roads.   He then outlined his educational and experiential background in public administration, urban planning, and traffic studies, and he gave examples of some of the roads-related work in which he has been involved over the course of his career.   

Selectman Tavares made a motion to appoint all three candidates to the three experience-required seats, and Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion.  The Board voted unanimously to appoint Al Anderson, Dana Brandt, and Dan Roderigues to the Roads Advisory Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Selectman Tavares suggested that the candidates and Town Manager’s staff decide upon the assignment of terms (two seats for two-year terms, expiring June 30, 2009, and one for a one-year term, expiring June 30, 2008).

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Sever Field – Selectman Malaguti asked for an update on the environmental mitigation work at Sever Field.  Mr. Sylvia responded that one of the issues delaying the project was related to a gravel removal permit, and he stated that he would obtain further information for the Board from Environmental Manager David Gould.  

Forges Field Concession Stand – Selectman Machado inquired about the Jennifer Kane Memorial Concession Stand planned for Forge Field, and Chairman Quintal responded that a groundbreaking ceremony was scheduled for Friday, July 27, 2007.     

Committee to Study One-Way Traffic Feasibility – Selectman Machado asked that the Board consider forming an ad-hoc advisory committee to address the proposal he made in June to make traffic one-way through the downtown and waterfront districts.  The seven member committee, he said, would be comprised in the following manner: 

· a designee of the Board of Selectmen

· a designee of the Planning Board

· a designee of the Plymouth Center Steering Committee

· a Downtown District Business Owner

· a Waterfront District Business Owner 

· 2 residents at-large

Selectman Machado made a motion to form an ad-hoc advisory committee to study the feasibility of making downtown traffic one-way southbound from Route 44 to Water Street and waterfront traffic one-way northbound from the south end of Water Street to the waterfront rotary.  Both Selectman Malaguti and Selectman Tavares seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Casino Impact Committee – Selectman Tavares inquired if seats for the recently-formed Casino Impact Committee had been advertised.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Ms. Park, the Board’s Assistant, was in the process of coordinating designees and advertising the two at-large resident seats.  Mr. Sylvia added that his office has already received a letter of interest from one applicant. 

Chairman Quintal asked that a letter be sent to the Governor and Plymouth’s legislative delegation expressing the Town’s concerns regarding the proposed casino in Middleborough.

Celebrations of the Mayflower II 50th Anniversary – Selectman Tavares complimented the staff of Plimoth Plantation for the work they put into the Mayflower II 50th Anniversary, and he suggested that the Board send a letter of thanks to the Plantation’s Executive Director, John McDonagh, expressing the Town’s appreciation.

Visit from Southwark, England – Chairman Quintal asked that a letter of thanks be sent to the community leaders from Southwark, England who recently visited Plymouth to celebrate the Mayflower II’s 50th Anniversary and met with Town officials to discuss plans for Plymouth’s 400th Anniversary Celebration.  

Blessing of the Fleet – Chairman Quintal commended Harbormaster Tim Routhier and his staff for putting together yet another successful Blessing of the Fleet event.  He noted that, for the 2008 event, he would like to bring back the former tradition of the procession of the Legion Bud Band from Memorial Hall.  

New American Legion Commander – Chairman Quintal offered the Board’s congratulations to Judy Brown, the new commander of Plymouth’s American Legion Post.

Letters

Energy Proposal – Selectman Malaguti made note of a letter from Jim Sweeney of CCI Energy regarding wind energy.  Mr. Sylvia responded that Mr. Sweeney’s letter was forwarded to the Town’s Energy Committee for their review and recommendation.

New Business

Fence at South Street Playground – Selectman Machado expressed a safety concern regarding the fence work being conducted at the South Street playground.  Mr. Sylvia responded that the contractor installing the new fencing was required to wait for approval from DIGSAFE before the work could continue.  Work will resume, Mr. Sylvia said, on July 25, 2007.  

Traffic Signal at Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads – Selectman Machado asked Mr. Sylvia if the Town could look into installing a left-turn signal at the intersection of Federal Furnace and South Meadow Roads.  This, Selectman Machado said, would alleviate the logjam of eastbound traffic caused when a motorist cannot cross heavy westbound traffic to make a left turn onto South Meadow Road.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would forward this to the Parking & Traffic Task Force and DPW for their review.

Parking Garage Proposed for Main Street Extension – Selectman Loewenberg noted that an issue has been raised in respect to the authority over the proposed parking garage at Main Street Extension.  Two Town Meeting articles were presented in 2004, she explained, one relating to the lot behind Memorial Hall—authorizing parking and retail as part of the facility—and the other relating to the Main Street Extension lot—drafted to cover parking only.  

By some means, Selectman Loewenberg said, when those two articles were considered by the State Legislature, it was decided to consolidate the two articles together as one, and they were adopted as if Town Meeting approved both for parking and retail.  Selectman Loewenberg noted that, while she understands that the Legislature was within its legal right to do this, she believes the Board should clarify—perhaps by reviewing the tapes of the 2004 meeting—the intent of Town Meeting when the two separate articles were approved. 

Chairman Quintal recommended that the Board hold its debate until Town Counsel and Plymouth’s legislative delegation could review the matter.  He expressed his concern as to whether Plymouth’s taxpayers would be willing—or able—to bear the burden of the expense associated with building a municipal parking garage.  Chairman Quintal then asked if the matter could be reviewed upon his return from Japan.  

Selectman Loewenberg clarified that she raised the issue of the consolidated articles out of a concern for possible legal exposure, not out of an opposition to the inclusion of retail space in the garage plans.

Improved Campaign Sign Bylaws – Selectman Loewenberg referenced a statement she made in May about improving the way the Town handles campaign signs during election season.  She noted that she did not wish for the Board to create another commission or task force, but she offered to solicit and compile community input from those who would like to work on the matter.  Once the input has been gathered, she said, she will meet with the Town Manager and the Director of Inspectional Services to discuss further.  

Return to Parking Garage Discussion – Mr. Sylvia clarified that he has given his attention to the matter of the two consolidated Town Meeting articles relating to the parking garages.    He noted that he has already sought consultation from Town Counsel, who explained that the State’s legislative committees often combine similar bills for the sake of efficiency.  

Selectman Tavares asked that the Board take a closer look at the information from Counsel before the before the matter gets out of hand and before bringing in Plymouth’s legislative delegation.

Chairman Quintal noted that he spoke with Representative deMacedo on the matter, who confirmed that the process was perfectly legal.  Now that Central Parking is no longer providing meter enforcement, Chairman Quintal said, the parking plan is operating in a much better fashion, and the Plymouth Development Corporation should be given a chance to improve further.    

Future Solid Waste Options – Selectman Malaguti inquired about the status of Plymouth’s solid waste removal options.  Mr. Sylvia explained that this was a priority matter upon which new DPW Director Roger Hammond has been directed to focus.  

Renovations and Improvements – Chairman Quintal complimented the renovation work done on the Visitor Services Building and the DPW’s heightened efforts to remove litter throughout town.  He cited the resurfacing of the horse-shoe roadway and parking areas around Town Wharf, as well as the renovation project at Pilgrim Hall, as examples of the positive efforts being made to revitalize the downtown and waterfront districts.  

Litter Along South Meadow Road – Selectman Malaguti noted that litter is again building up near the strip-mall on South Meadow Road and questioned whether the tenants are securing their dumpsters properly.  Mr. Sylvia said that he would look further into the matter.

Executive Session

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Loewenberg, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 6 (Value of Real Property).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, Loewenberg – yes, and Tavares – yes.  

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would return after executive session.

Return to Open Session

Chairman Quintal noted that the Board had been discussing negotiations with a developer regarding the parking garage proposal for the Market Street / Main Street Extension lot.

Selectman Machado made a motion that, based on the information that both parties negotiated in good faith, and based on the fact that certain terms could not be agreed upon, the Board of Selectmen vote to not support further negotiations on the proposed parking garage at Market Street / Main Street Extension.  Selectman Malaguti seconded the motion, and the Board voted 3-2 in favor of discontinuing negotiations.  Chairman Quintal and Selectman Loewenberg cast the opposing votes.

Adjournment of Meeting

Seeing no further business, Chairman Quintal motioned to adjourn the meeting, and Selectman Malaguti seconded.   No objections to adjournment were made, and the Board concluded its meeting.

Tiffany Park, Clerk
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